REMPSTONE PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES of the PARISH COUNCIL MEETING held in the Village Hall at 7.30 pm on Monday 23rd January, 2012
Present:
Mr D M Walker (in the Chair)
Mr J Santoro

Mrs N Dalton


Mr R Beeby


Mr D Bunker

Mrs J Taylor
Mrs A Lovett




In attendance:  Mrs J M Walker (Clerk to the Parish Council)

Two members of the Public were also present.

Before commencing on the agenda the Chairman explained that the hearing ‘loop’ system was now in

place for anyone wishing to take advantage of this now or at future meetings.
1.
Apologies were received from Mrs J Schober and Mr R Whetton
2.
The Minutes of the Meeting held on Monday 21st November 2011 were accepted, approved and signed by the Chairman as a true and correct record.  Proposed by Cllr Mrs N Dalton and seconded by Cllr R Beeby.

3.
Chairman’s Review

Charitable Status

On 22nd December 2011 Rempstone Village Hall was entered in the Register of Charities by the Charity Commissioners.  Congratulations are due to the four Trustees: Mike Hunter, Mike Boulter, Gary Harlock and Eric Porter, for all their hard work.

Planting to Old Wall Grassed Area

Although bulbs for spring blooming are established further planting replacement at the foot of the wall can no longer take place under the Small Environmental Improvements Programme that has now been closed.  At our request Nottinghamshire County Council are reviewing some opportunities to take money from their Landscaping budget.


Footpaths (as defined by NCC Rights of Way Officer)

(a)
Walking on non footpaths without landowner’s permission is trespass.
(b)
Walking on footpaths through stock fields requires dogs to be under close control, e.g. on a lead.


(c)
Walking off a designated footpath with or without dogs can be construed as trespass.
Elms Close – parking
Following comments made at the last meeting by a resident of Elms Close regarding car parking on the Close a Parish Council enquiry has been passed to all residents of the Close.  Responses indicate that the other residents are not aware of any parking problem though there is some concern about exiting the Close when vehicles park close to the entrance in the slip road on the pub side.  
The A60 Depression

The current situation is monitored weekly and shows a continuing sinkage that appears to be affecting only the carriageway and not adjacent land.  There is no idea as to why this is happening and it will be expensive to fix.  Until there is final movement and core samples are taken nothing will be put in place.  

The Queen’s Diamond Jubilee

The designated day for celebrations in Rempstone is Sunday 3rd June and a flyer will be going out to all residents.  The Diamond Jubilee Committee are busy planning and so far they are thinking of a Church service and parade back to the village with any primary school children or grandchildren taking part.  A street party is then planned followed by sports style games and tea and presentations will conclude the day time festivities.  In the evening there will be music, light refreshments and possibly fireworks at around 10.00 pm.  There is also a weekend workshop planned on 12/13th May for the children to make crowns and other aids for the Church service.
4.
Open Discussion Time

(a)
Once again concern was expressed about the right turn at the traffic lights.  The Chairman said that this matter had been discussed with Highways who said there should be no problem.  Coming from the Loughborough side it was asked why could not the left hand lane indicate a left turn or straight on and the other lane for right hand only preferably with something facing also.

 (b)
Throughout the village, particularly on the corner where there is not much space, dustbins are left out causing inconvenience.  There is some discussion by Rushcliffe about fines being imposed but nothing official as yet. 
(c)
There is still grave concern about speeding traffic through the village and it is felt that restrictions must be stronger.  As the A6006 is classified an ‘A’ road weight restrictions cannot apply.  There is particular concern about the approach into the village down the hill from the Wymeswold direction where traffic, including heavy vehicles, do not comply with the speed limit.  A ‘chicane’ could work like the ones at Wymeswold but are costly to implement and Nottinghamshire do not favour this method.  It was agreed to contact NCC to find what has been reflected so far in their monitoring of the traffic movements due to the duelling of the A46 and also to write once again to County Cllr Mrs L Sykes to ask for some assistance.
5.
Planning Issues
Before dealing with the planning applications for Rempstone as listed below the Chairman referred to an approach from Stanford Parish Council regarding an application for an extended Clay Pigeon Shoot that would alter a route causing a public footpath to be affected.  He said that we were not going to respond officially as this was not our concern and we were not official consultees but that we could make a general comment in support about the possible loss of use of a footpath.  It was agreed to write to the Rights of Way Officer, Jane Baines, saying that it would be unfortunate to lose any part of our footpath network as it would affect walkers from all our surrounding villages and the Ramblers Association. 

 (a)
11/00885/FUL  Mrs F Fletcher-Wilson, 12 Main Street, Rempstone, Loughborough, Leics.  LE12 6RN.  Vehicular access to rear of property.  Permission refused.  

 (b)
11/01394/FUL  Mr & Mrs D Walker, land north of The Cottage, 35 Main Street, 

Rempstone, Loughborough, Leics.  LE12 6RH. Construct bungalow.  Permission granted.

 (c)
11/01468/FUL  Mrs Porter and Mr Randall, The Manor House, 28 Main Street, Rempstone, Loughborough, Leics.  LE12 6RH.  Detached garage block.  No objection, awaiting decision.

 (d)
11/01420/FUL  Mrs J Klee, 4 Wysall Lane, Rempstone, Loughborough, Leics.

LE12 6RW.  Single storey rear extension.  Permission granted.

 (e)
11/01430/LBC  Mr Vere Phillipps, Grange Farm, Wysall Lane, Rempstone, Loughborough, Leics.  LE12 6RW.  Replace eight windows: five to main house and three to rear of garage.   Permission granted. 

 (f)
British Gypsum Ltd (BPB), Marblaegis Mine, East Leake. An extension to the existing Marblaegis Mine of around 118 hectares for the underground extraction of gypsum.  Original application withdrawn on 23rd September due to a technical omission regarding advertising the application.  New application received but no changes to the scope of the application.  Rempstone Parish Council recorded a decision of no objection to the original application.  No objection, awaiting decision.
(g)
Cemex UK Operations Ltd., Rempstone Road, East Leake, Loughborough, Leics.  Request for non compliance of conditions 15 and 16 of planning permission 8/10/00190.CMA to reduce the frequency of sand and gravel campaign at Jenks Lane, East Leake Quarry.  A response of no objection was recorded.  Awaiting decision.

(h)
11/01806/LBC  Miss Nicki Wright, Beech House, 60 Main Street, Rempstone, Loughborough, Leics.  LE12 2RH.  Block off one internal doorway to living room; remove internal wall between kitchen and dining room.  Permission granted.
(i)
11/01860/LBC  Mr V Phillips  Grange Farm, Wysall Lane, Rempstone, Loughborough, Leics.  LE12 6RW.  To replace existing roof.  Remove all structural timbers and renew.  Renew existing roof coverings and replace with slate.  Rebuild chimneys.  Rebuild brickwork at eaves level.  Renew soffits and fascias.  Renew all leadwork.  Renew all gutterings and downpipes.  Replace two opening sashes to large sash windows at front of house.  Open 2 existing brickwork appetures, one to front elevation and one to side elevation.  Fit new windows,  2 to left hand side of house, 1 to rear of house.  A response of no objection with observations was recorded from Rempstone Parish Council.  Awaiting decision.
6.
Finance
(a)
The Bank Reconciliation for the quarter 1st October to 31st December 2011 was tabled to Councillors and accepted.


(c)
Payment of Cheques


(i)
Chq. 498 for £2,004.00 was made payable to GV Multi-media for the installation of IR Induction Loop in the Village Hall.


(ii)
Chq. 499 for £140.40 was made payable to Action Alarms for relocation of junction box plus maintenance service for the Village Hall.



(iii)
Chq. 500 for £1,266.00 was made payable to Furniture Village for Parish Office in Village Hall.


(iv)
Chq. 501 for £10.80 was made payable to Mrs N Dalton for Website (Freeola). for period 24th January to 23rd April 2012.



(v)
Chq. 502 was made payable to Mrs J Walker, Clerk, for remuneration (£1,650) and expenses (£392.54) totalling £2,042.54 for the financial year 2011/2012.
7.
  Clerk to Rempstone Parish Council – vacancy from 1st April 2012
The Clerk referred to the note on the back of the agendas as she understood that not everyone was aware of the vacancy if they had not seen either the notice boards or the website.  There had been interest shown and Mrs Walker was hopeful for an application in writing by the end of the month.
8.
Website
As there had been outside approaches to use our website for advertising purposes it was felt that a charge should be made.  It was agreed that Cllr Mrs Dalton, who operates the website, would make enquiries about what the fee could be and how it would be administered with the idea that we could implement charges in the next financial year.  This was to be an agenda item for discussion at the next meeting. 
9.


Street Lighting Proposals

The Clerk read out our response to Notts CC that had been agreed at our meeting in November but reported that nothing further had been heard to date.
10.

Councillor J Santoro


  (i)

Neighbourhood Watch




Cllr Santoro reported that it had been a quiet December with no crimes in Rempstone and five only in East Leake with a few around the area.  There were domestic crimes that were now classified as crimes in their own right and these were very time consuming taking the Police away from other duties.  Many crimes were not being reported. 

  (ii)

East Leake Health Centre 


There was nothing further to report – finance is the problem.
11.

Correspondence 

  (a)

A letter from the Rushcliffe Community and Voluntary Service informed us about the First Contact Signposting Scheme that benefits the over 60’s in Rushcliffe.  It was to ensure that older people were aware of the scheme that would help them to access all the services they are entitled to and also asks that we identify people at risk and refer them.  The Clerk to give Cllr Mrs Dalton details for the website.

   (b)   

RCAN (Rushcliffe Community Action Nottinghamshire) had written concerning their Heating Oil scheme that gives the benefit of bulk buying.  If interest is shown a co-ordinator would need to be appointed for the community.  The Clerk to give Cllr Mrs Dalton details for the website.
12.
Any Other Business (from Councillors)
(a)
Concern was expressed by all Councillors about the access to the new coach house opposite the pub on the main road in that the kerb seems to have been improvised.  It was to be expected that a formal pavement crossover would be installed to include restoration of the grassed areas.
 (b)
The Chairman said he had now received the end of project report for the Village Hall that was to be completed by 16th February.  He said they had not yet been able to accept the energy/efficiency comparisons.  Although he was very pleased to hear about the success of the coffee morning to coincide with the visits of the mobile library van he said we need to focus on something for the youth of the village and that we also need to encourage better attendances at the Parish Council meetings.  Thanks were to go on record to Mrs Lesley Jebson, Mrs Carol Hunter and Mrs Barbara Worsley for the inspiration and success of the coffee/library morning.
(c)
Cllr Mrs N Dalton responded to the vacancy from Jane Mellor, Head of Costock C of E School, for a Local Authority Governor for Costock School and after interviews has been successful.
(d)
Dog fouling, particularly on the Wysall Lane, was again brought to the Council’s attention.  The Dog Warden is aware of the problem but we need to name and shame the people involved.

13.
Date of Next Meeting: Monday 19th March 2012 at 7.30 pm. (Annual Parish Meeting)
There being no further business the Chairman thanked everyone for attending and for their contribution to the proceedings and the meeting closed at 8.45 pm.
Signed: ____________________________

Date: ______________________________

